Saugerties Democratic Committee

Minutes of Meeting Tuesday
January 28, 2020, Senior Citizen Center
ROLL CALL 

Members Present:  Kathy Gordon, Mike Cimorelli, Pamela Ross, Bill Barr, John Schoonmaker, Kathleen Gray, Christine Dinsmore, Skip Arthur, Mike Harkavy, Judith Lechner, Timothy Scott, Susan Breen, Nancy Schaef, Finley Schaef, Nicole Roskos, Kevin Freeman, Margo McGilvrey, Rick Cousin, Katherine Smith, Helene Listerlin, Barbara Boyce, Lanny Walter, Aaron Levine, Louise Bloomfield

Non-members Present:  John Stegmeyer, Michelle G, Claudia Andreassen, new emails, Dave Gordon, Michelle Hinchey, Margarita Asiain, Joe Maloney, Bo Lowendorf, Stan O’Dell, March Gallagher, Fred Costello
Music:  Fair and Free Elections, performed by Dave and Kathy Gordon

Approve minutes from November 26, 2019 meeting and January 7, 2020 Special Meeting:  A motion was made by the Secretary to approve the subject minutes with the proviso that the minutes of the January 7 meeting would be amended to show that Susan Breen was present.  It was seconded by Mike Harkavy.  Unanimously approved.
Treasurer’s Report:  The Treasurer gave the following report and noted the Chair’s work in organize the Election Celebration and ability to pull it off almost free of charge. 

Balance as of November 26, 2019




$914.27 

Collected at meeting






  249.05

Collected for Dinner







  860.00

Check for Total Tennis Dinner





  899.13

Balance as of January 28, 2020




         $1124.19   
Seconded by Pam Ross and approved unanimously.
Endorsement-Michelle Hinchey for State Senate:  Michelle gave an update on her campaign.  Filing deadline of 2 weeks ago, and raised $100k, now one of the highest funded candidates running for the first time.  She said she is excited to partner with Jeff Collins and Jeff Stark. She has endorsements from all five counties in the Senate District.  The New York Times called this seat the number one pick up seat in the state.  She said she still has no Republican opponent and is eager to work with this Committee to do fund-raisers or meet-and-greets.
Questions:

What are the major issues in the campaign? She replied that broadband for the district.  Family farms--the district is in a farming crisis and an aging crisis.  How did it happen?  Obviously health care and loopholes in environmental laws and laws that are being skirted.

What about the home-health crisis? Congressman Delgado made a promise to take it to DC, but what can be done at state level?  Michelle said she has seen it first-hand.  Looking at it with Julia Solow from Caring Majority and seeing what can be done outside NY Health Act.  She views jobs needed to support this to be the backbone of our district’s jobs program.

What about Climate Change?  It’s horrifying.  We need to examine how are we making sure the bills we have passed are connected to communities.  Look at Danskammer.  There’s a real disconnect.  It’s a huge issue.  Everything we look at is through the lens of Climate Change.

Kat Smith moved to endorse Hinchey for NYS Senate; it was seconded by Margo McGilvrey.  Chair said a few words about the Hincheys and said he’d been waiting for another one to run for some time.  “She’s a winner,” he said and hopes we will vote to endorse her.  The vote was unanimous.  

Candidates for Town Judge:

Stan O'Dell.  Chair asked him to take five minutes to introduce himself to the committee.  Honored to follow Michelle. Since he had heard she was not running, he was surprised to see Claudia Andreassen appearing tonight as a candidate.  Encouraged us to take a copy of his resume.  Over 30 years with the NYS Police and no retired for five years.  He is Chairman of the Waterfront Advisory Board and as a member of the Ashokan Release Working Group, involved with Climate Resiliency.  He is also a member of other community-oriented groups.  Mike Heine hired him to establish the County Medical Examiner’s Office of Forensic Investigation.  Would love to continue to serve the community and meet the present.  `
Questions:
What do you think of our new DA’s approach? It’s a progressive approach.  We’ve needed bail reform but it’s a work in progress.  Not all bad.  Safety and security of the public is the most important thing.  In his experience, bail was never punitive.  Bail should be reasonable enough to insure reappearance, not punishment.  

Is evaluating guilt a detective’s job?  Eliminating a suspect is part of the criminal investigation process.  The Criminal Justice System is set up to evaluate what the police found and all are innocent until proven guilty.
Are you in favor of special court procedures for drug addicted and mentally ill? He answered that the goal is to make sure people who make mistakes are held accountable and change the course of their lives.  He then gave example of how alternative sentencing paid off.

Chair:  Talk to us about why you recently enrolled as a Democrat.  He said his mother was a Democrat and his father was a Republican and followed that.  He found that he worked for a lot of Democrats in his life.  When asked where he would be most comfortable running, he talked to party heads.  Frank Cardinale made him feel very comfortable running as a Democrat.  Feels very comfortable running as a Democrat, despite never having been forced to be a political person.  The Chair noted for all that he could have run without being a party member and without requiring a Wilson-Pecula waiver.
Claudia Andreassen:  She noted that this is one of the few times she would be allowed to attend a Committee Meeting.  She was appointed by the Town Board in 2012.  She recounted her opponents and that this is her third four-year term.  She mentioned Bail Reform:  It began the first weeks of her first term.  Now, we can jail accused only if they have the potential to be violent of there is a court order against them.  She said we have not had any non-bail people commit crimes, but still feels the law needs adjusting. 
Questions:  
Since 1970s bail has been to ensure someone to return for trial.  How can judgement be passed only 3 weeks after bail reform was implemented?  How does it need to be tweaked?  Present staffing is not up to the task (shortage of probation officers).  Electronic monitoring is problematic because it takes a week to put someone on it and there is a capacity in the county for just four people (funds are insufficient for more).  She estimates we need 60.  Still, she agrees that the jail is filled with the poor and undereducated.  The options should not be either jail or release.  
The Chair asked whether is there training in new bail law?  She said, there was.
The Search Committee will interview candidates for Judge and the Committee will decide whom to endorse at the next meeting.  Endorsements will be voted on next month.

Approve Resolution Regarding Admission of New Committee Members:  The Chair explained how vacancies occur and said the Committee seeks to provide a little more structure to how new members are integrated into Committee and noted that we have had a constructive discussion.  Is there a motion to replace the prior resolution with the one presented here.  Kathy Gordon so moved and Mike Harkavy seconded the motion.  Christine Dinsmore noted that Liz Bailey is completely happy with the new resolution.  Regarding the description of duties, Skip Arthur wondered if it should be pointed out that petitioning for one’s self is usually combined with a petition for a candidate for another office and feels that should be important to point out.  Accordingly, a modification to the language of para 4 was agreed upon.  
John Schoonmaker said he will abstain because, since he received this copy only the night before, he hadn’t had time to review it.  The Secretary commented that the this was the second issuance of the resolution, the first one being made on January 7.  Motion passed with two abstentions.

Candidates for Committee Members for 2020 to 2022 term:  The Chair observed that the Committee needs to provide the names and corresponding Election Districts (EDs) for members by February 10th.  He read over ED assignments and there were no requests to move; however, Kat Smith asked to have a discussion about moving after the meeting.  Rick Cousin wondered if it would be a good idea for members to move from lower weighted districts to higher ones and the Chair agreed.  He noted that the Secretary will send the roster to the County by Feb 10 and anyone wishing to change should contact him before then.  The term is for two years.
2020 Calendar for SDC-Neighbor to Neighbor:  A calendar of all significant events for the year has been developed by Nejla Liias.  It is forthcoming.  
A lasagna dinner fundraiser is scheduled for April 28th.  
Another item on the calendar will be the Neighbor-to-Neighbor initiative and all who want to be engaged should stay after the meeting to discuss it.  The Chair then described what Neighbor-to-Neighbor is.  The goal is to extend process beyond committee members.  We will be doing it in between petitioning for candidates.
March Gallagher said a few words in its behalf and said how it helped her campaign.  
The Chair then asked Kathy Gordon to describe her plan to expand recruitment of new Democrats.  She began by saying how sick she is of losing Legislative District 1 by a handful of votes and talked about how to recruit nonvoters to register as a Democrat or as a new arrival to the County.  She said we could also invite them to meet-and-greets, advise them of upcoming elections, and sort of adopt them to make sure they vote.  Of course, the initiative would be applied to all Legislative Districts.  The Chair asked which members would like to join her in this effort.  Two guests just announced that they and their friends comprise four new Democrat votes in LD1, already.

County Convention-February 19, 2020 at Best Western:  All Committee Members should attend.  Endorsement of candidates will be voted on.  Where to pick up petitions will be announced.  We will have about a month to collect signatures.  
Endorse State Committee Representatives:  The Chair announced that Nancy and Finley Schaef are standing down as State Committee Members.  The Chair has received expressions of interest to replace them from Bill Barr and Nejla Liias.  Nancy Schaef moved to nominate them; it was seconded by Christine Dinsmore.  There were no other nominations.  Motion passed unanimously.  
Standing Committees:

Search Committee:  Will call a meeting to interview Claudia Andreassen and Stan O’Dell.


Voter Data Committee:  Kathy Gordon had several charts to discuss and showed how the number of Democrats has steadily grown over other parties.  Turnout for Democrats at last (off-year!) election was 50%, very high.  In county races, a lot of Democrats did not vote for Dave Clegg, unfortunately.  In the Town Board race, a lot of voters failed to vote for a second board member, which may have affected the outcome, possibly out of ignorance.  There followed a lengthy discussion about where on the political spectrum Saugerties Democrats fall.  Personal connections count for a lot.  Kathy noted that Louise Bloomfield and Sue Breen are also on Committee
Fundraising Committee:  Margo repeated that the Lasagna dinner will be at the Senior Center on April 23.  Skip, Connie, Christine, Margo, Barbara, Nancy volunteered to assist.
Program Committee:  Christine Dinsmore said there will be two programs, March and May.  (Additionally, we may do another Criminal Justice Forum).  One will be a Disinformation Forum on how to recognize fake news.   Another will Forum with Anne Nelson, author of Shadow Network: Media, Money and the Secret Hub of the Radical Right deaing with the shadow network developed by the Koch Brothers and others and how they have gained currency.
Town issues-John Schoonmaker noted a new problem of flooding on the back end of the town landfill due to a Karolys fill.  To date, there have been no fines levied against Karolys and he wonders if it may be time to once again start citizen action.  Nancy Schaef asked what is the status of the NYS Department of Environmental Conservation and Attorney General Office investigation.  John said he did not know.  Nancy then suggested the Committee write a letter to the AG expressing concern.  The Chair said he’d be happy to send it.  Nancy will write a draft.

Also, John will be hosting a Town Hall meeting tomorrow evening with Mike Ivino and will continue on days between town meetings. It will be announced in Saugerties Times.  Nejla asked about the proposed Term Limits resolution.  John worries that it would be a band-aid on a bigger problem of money in politics and is opposed to it.  Mike Harkavy wondered if implementing term limits would require a referendum.  It was generally agreed that it would.
Sponsor Fluttering Around Saugerties:  The Chair described it as the next art display in Saugerties which will be Butterflies.  If the SDC wants to sponsor one, it would cost $600.  Aaron said he hopes that if we do, it should not be a political message.  Nancy Schaef recommended putting together a Committee to support it.  The Chair asked how many would be willing to contribute $50 and 6 people raised their hand.  Nancy said she thinks the money should go toward furthering our agenda.  There did not seem to be much support for the idea.

Report on meeting with Police Chief Sinagra:  The Chair recounted the meeting regarding Sinagra’s letter on behalf of the Policeman’s Association criticizing Dave Clegg shaking hands with Ismail Shabazz.  He said the group was uniformly disappointed in the complete unrepentance and lack of sympathy with our point of view.  John said the Town Board is looking at making policy to prevent such an action again.  Joe Maloney recounted the Chief’s press conference, on town property, wearing his uniform that tax payers financed, and how completely inappropriate it was.
County issues:  
March Gallagher thanked the Schaef’s and the Committee for their work and summarized some issues.  Released 2019 vendor data base.  Set up a TIC line.  Began an audit looking at revenue from short-term rentals.  She said Ulster County is far and away the most impacted community in the state by it.  Joe Maloney pointed out that any town can request a list from Bear Cloud (a contractor for the county) to get a list of short-term rentals for the town.
Announcements:
Democratic Party Spring Brunch-May 3 at Wiltwyck Country Club.  The Chair advocated for members to go and said it would be fun to have a table.
Aaron Levine suggested Committee Members talk to residents about the upcoming census and encourage them to be present and be counted.  Christine Dinsmore said she would help write up a script.

Kathy Gordon noted that she has reached out to Indivisible Saugerties to register new voters.  It will be on Feb 17 at 5 pm and Inquiring Minds.

Bo Lowendorf who is holding a fundraiser for Pete Buttegieg at the Art Society in Kingston on Sunday said he was available after the meeting to take signatures on a petition for Pete Buttegieg..

Adjournment:  Moved by Mike Harkavy and Seconded by Pam Ross.  Unanimously approved.
 
Respectfully submitted:  Bill Barr, Secretary
